  WPCA Public Hearing
 Friday May 23, 2008

 7:30PM

Old Lyme Middle School
Old Lyme, Ct. 06371
Meeting started at 7:45PM

Members present: William Lacourciere, Marty Guyer, and Kathy Aldridge, Kathy McKeough, Mark Stankiewicz, Jack Harney
Guest: Rob Prybylo, Norb Church, Chris Kerin  
The chairman (Bill Lacourciere) started the meeting by giving an overview of the evening’s agenda. Bill then introduced the committee and the attending guests.
Bill gave review of the events that have taken place over the past year. The final design was submitted for review to the DEP, the DOH, and the CWC. There were some minor adjustments made to the plans, but over 95% of the original plans were ok. After the adjustments the plans were resubmitted and approved. 
The plans were reviewed by others to confirm the cost estimates that were developed by RFP Engineering, and these estimates were extremely close to the original costs.
Bill commented on the East Lyme agreement, it has been completed in text, and there were some minor adjustments recommended. These have been completed and we are currently waiting on the signed document from East Lyme.

We will be treated and charged by East Lyme the same as a customer in East Lyme. We will be charged a per gallon rate going into their system.
Bill reviewed the permits that we have applied for, all have been received except for the zoning application for the three pumping stations in POW. This application will acted upon by Old Lyme’s committee on June 16th meeting in Old Lyme.
Rob continued the discussion starting with the construction schedule. The chosen construction company by the bid process was Paganelli Construction. It is a two year contract starting some time this summer, outside of POW. Rob gave a very intensive review of the company. 

Once the summer of 2008 is over, the construction company will be moving to work inside POW.

The main trench in the street will contain the sewer and water mains. These will be done first, with the tees for each property. The pumping stations will be constructed and then the connections to each property. 

Rob commented that during construction there will be a need to be diverted around certain roads in POW. This should be very temporary. Information during construction will be kept available to all on the WPCA & POW websites. 

During the construction process, the water system will always be connected to the homes. 
Rob explained the new water connection to each home, most homes will remain as a seasonal home, unless you chose to connect as a year round user.

Rob reviewed the grinder pumps and the requirements that come with them for each homeowner. The pumps are paid for by the project, the homeowner gives a life time easement for the installation and maintenance of the pumps. 
Rob went to detail on the blasting procedures. The street area may be blasted if possible, when entering property there may be a need for a restricted type of procedure that will not damages any property. Rob explained the procedures used when blasting in and around homes. They photograph all areas of homes before blasting to determine if any damage was done after the work is completed. 
Five properties along the creek will need easements to get the sewer and water to the property. 
Doug Hill will be our contact during the construction phase. 
Bill Lacourciere discussed the benefit assessment method. He reviewed the discussions held of the past months. It must be a method that is most equitable to all residents and completely defendable in court. Several communities were questioned on their methods. An appraiser was hired to give a report on the investment increase available when the project is completed. 

Bill also reviewed the different methods that were available to be used. 

Bill continued a discussion on the annual user fees to be expected. 
The one time connection costs to each home were reviewed, this will depend solely on your location, and ground soil. 
The final cost discussion was the total cost of the full project. The current estimated costs has determined to be $10,345,000.00. 
After all state grants and loans the net cost estimate would be $7,423.00.00. This divided by the total homes would be $17,343.00 per home, and be $1,042.00 per year over a 20 year period. 

We would like to discuss with the contractor a proposal for connecting the residents to the sewer. This may become a benefit for the homeowner. 
Bill then asked for questions from the audience. 

David Levanto commented that the fees for assessment should be based on the acreage of the property, as this limits the building that can be built. The usage fee should be based on the usage by the owner. 

Mary Berry asked about the wording of the easements for the property owners along the creek, and the agreements with the property owners for the installation of the grinder pumps. The pipe line easement along the creek will have to such that each homeowner will have to allow the neighbor to pass their property to connect to the sewer main. The easement for the individual property owner will only pertain to the pipe on that property to the street. There will be nobody crossing their property to reach the main line.
Michael Kaprove asked what recourse would the owner have if a preblast survey was not done. 
All contractor carry insurance coverage this type of work. If there was damage, then the owner would have to take the damage report to the contractor and they would in turn refer it to the insurance company.

Roy Johnson asked about the connection fee. The would be a cost paid for by the homeowner at the time the house is connected to the street. The maintenance of the system after it is in use will be done by a company to be hired to perform this service.
Jim Griswold asked about keeping the local authorizes advised of the street disruptions during construction. This will be up to the contractor to advise where he will be going next. 

Grinder pumps will be winterized during the off-season. 
John Salbinski asked if the assessment fee would in the form of a tax that could be tax deductible. It has been determined that this is not possible.

It was noted that when the time comes when we have to pay for the connection to East Lyme, this money will be included at that time to the 20 year repayment period. 
Rita Sulick asked about fire hydrants, the water supply will not support the capacity that would be needed for there use.

Walter Rosen asked about the noise from the pumping stations? Rob explained the pumps are under ground and the only noise that may occur would be the testing of the emergency generator when that occurs. 

Bill Lacy asked about the benefit assessment method, at this meeting it is a proposed method subject to final approval by the WPCA.

Bill also asked about the mandatory connection statement. If the system passes a test then the homeowner does not have to connect.

Bill also mentioned the method of assessment as being the flat rate, and that other fees are based on the assessed value. The flat rate was most equitable, and most defensible in court.

David Richardson commented that maybe placing the pipes in the ground now making them available for fire hydrants in the future if it becomes possible.

Jim Barton asked the cost of connecting the grinder pump to the street. This is the homeowners responsibility, with a cap of $8000.00.
Tom Gworek asked if the town of Old Lyme could delay our project over this zoning application.

At this time does not appear this will happen.

Sally Scully ask about keeping the records of the cost of the grinder pumps and there connection to the street. There has been no decision in regards to this item as yet.
The meeting was adjourned at 9:45pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Bill Pape, Secretary/WPCA         
